PEDIGREE OF COTTERILL

of Old Square, Birmingham and Tongswood, Kent

Arms (for Cotterell of Garnons, Herefs, baronets): Quarterly or and argent, a cross engrailed per pale sable and gules; in the second quarter two scallops, and in the third one, all of the third; over all, a bend also sable.
 Crest: An arm in armour embowed, the hand in a gauntlet proper, resting on an escutcheon argent, charged with a talbot's head sable, collared and chained or.
 Motto: Non rapui sed recepi.¹

The Cotterill family 'seem to have been an old family of Birmingham and Deritend'.²

A1. **CLEMENT COTTERILL**,³ merchant, of No. 1, Old Square, Birmingham (purchased 1796); he started in business as a leather seller in Edgbaston St., and was established as a hardware merchant and manufacturer in 1780. There followed a succession of partnerships. He founded the firm of Cotterill & Francis (partnership dissolved 31 Dec 1790), subsequently 1 July 1795 entering into partnership with Thomas Ketland (of Philadelphia, USA) "for the collection of hardwares, buttons, buckles, and all other articles manufactured in this and the neighbouring towns, and exported to the United States of North America and elsewhere". His sons William and Thomas successively joined the partnership, first trading as Ketland, Cotterill, & Son (partnership dissolved Dec. 1802), then as Clement Cotterill & Sons (partnership dissolved 1806); in 1825, following his daughter Mary's marriage, the firm traded as Scholefield & Sons.

Clement Cotterill m. 26 May 1771, at St Martin's, Birmingham, Anne Warner (d. 17 Apr 1823⁴) (will in National Archives, proved 25 Sept 1823: PROB 11/1675), sister of Thomas Warner, manufacturer and jeweller, of Newhall Street, Birmingham. Clement Cotterill d. 19 Dec 1812 (buried St Philip's churchyard), having had, with other issue:

- B1. Clement Cotterill, bapt St Martin's, Birmingham, 10 Apr 1772; d. young.
- B2. William Cotterill, merchant, bapt St Martin's, Birmingham, 5 Jan 1774; d. intestate.
- B3. Thomas Cotterill, bapt St Martin's, Birmingham, 26 Aug 1776; d. 1 Dec 1778.
- B4. Anne Cotterill, bapt St Martin's, Birmingham, 29 Dec 1775; m. St Philip's, Birmingham, 21 Mar 1798, William Redfern (bapt St Philip's, Birmingham, 8 Aug 1770), son of Bartholomew Redfern and Martha Hill; executor to Clement Cotterill above; author of *A letter to Thomas Atwood, Esq.* [1829]); she was widowed by 1828 (Birmingham City Archives, Wragge & Co. MS 28/29), and d. Birmingham ?Q1 1846, having had:
 - C1. Ann Redfern, bapt St Philip's, Birmingham, 29 May 1799; m. William Henry Deykin, Birmingham button manufacturer; living at The Pleasaunce, Edgbaston, 1881; and d. leaving:
 - D1. Ann Deykin, b. 20 Dec 1824, bapt St Philip's, Birmingham, 12 Jan 1825.
 - D2. William Redfern Deykin, Birmingham silversmith with W.A. Harrison (mark regd 1895); b. 24 Aug 1832, bapt St Philip's, Birmingham, 21 Sept 1832; m. Mary Peek Short, and d. 1952, having had:
 - E1. William Cotterill Deykin, donor to Birmingham Art Gallery; b. King's Norton, Q4, 1867; m. Swansea, June 1897, Mary Thomas (b. 1868; d. 1941); and d. 1952, having had:
 - F1. John William Redfern Deykin, b. 1898; d. 1900.
 - F2. Vivian Cotterill Deykin, b. 1901; d. 1903.
 - F3. Llewellyn Peek Deykin, art assistant at Birmingham Museum and Art Gallery 1923–5; b. 1904; d. 1925.
 - F4. Henry Cotterill Deykin, artist; b. 1905; d. 1989.
 - C2. William Redfern, b. 12 Apr 1800, bapt St Philip's, Birmingham, 24 Jun 1803; barrister-at-law, of Lincoln's Inn Fields; executor to uncle, Thomas Cotterill; first town clerk of Birmingham, 1838.
 - C3. Clement Cotterill Redfern, b. 27 Sept 1802; bapt St Philip's, Birmingham, 24 Jun 1803; solicitor in Birmingham in partnership with his brother William Redfern; partnership dissolved 1841; d. King's Norton, Q3, 1865.
 - C4. Ellen Redfern, of Edgbaston, spinster.

¹ Crest and motto adopted by William Cotterill of Tongswood, c. 1875, but connection with Cotterell family of Herefs not established. For the Birmingham branch, see Frederick Christian Wellstood, *Publications of the Dugdale Society*, Warwickshire, 1933, 153.

² J. Hill and R.K. Dent, *Memorials of the Old Square*, Birmingham, 1897, 30–32.

³ With thanks to Sukie Hunter, of Cambridge, for information of Cotterills of Tongswood, March 2009. The name Clement is common in the Cotterell family, notably Cotterell-Dormer of Rousham, Oxfordshire, and Sir Clement Cotterell, Master of Ceremonies 1710–58, and descendants (of the same branch). It occurs locally, eg. Clemens Cottrell, son of Robert, baptised Solihull, 29 Nov 1617. Cotterills occur in the records of St Martin's, Birmingham, from the marriage of Radus and Isabella (1565).

⁴ Warwick and Warwickshire General Advertiser

- C5. Bartholomew Redfern, m. ?Edgbaston 4 Oct 1831 ?Frances Phillips, and d. Ashton, Q2 1853, having had:
 - D1. Fanny Louisa Redfern.
- C7. Thomas Redfern, bapt. St Philip's, Birmingham, 29 May 1809.
- C8. Mary Redfern, bapt. St Philip's, Birmingham, 29 May 1809; m. Edgbaston 11 Nov 1835 William Lucas Sargant, political economist and author of *Robert Owen, and His Social Philosophy* and books on education, social politics and economics (b. 2 Oct 1809, bapt St Philip's, Birmingham, 25 Jan 1810; d. 1889), son of William and Elizabeth Sargant.
- C9. Sarah Redfern, bapt. St Philip's, Birmingham, 29 May 1809; m. Dr Birt Davies, of Birmingham.
- C10. Maria Redfern; b. 17 Jun 1812; bapt St Philip's, Birmingham, 6 Mar 1817; m. George Hounsefield, of High Hazels, Sheffield, Yorkshire, merchant, after whom Hounsfield Road is named (he d. 1870, leaving £20,000 to charity).
- C11. Martha Redfern, b. ?Ireland about 1821; m. 15 Sept 1842 James Freeman Hughes, of Dublin (son of John Hughes by Eleanor Collins), and had:
 - D1. Constance Grace Hughes, b. Ireland, 2 Oct 1843.
 - D2. Eleanor Anne Catherine Hughes, b. Ireland, 22 Jan 1845.
 - D3. Anna Maria Decourey Hughes, b. Ireland, 9 Oct 1846.
- B5. Thomas Cotterill, bapt 10 Apr 1780, St John, Deritend and Bordesley, Warwick; American merchant in the firm of Clement Cotterill & Sons, who follows.
- B6. Sarah Cotterill, d. before her father, 16 Dec 1812.
- B7. Mary Cotterill, b. 14 Oct 1784, bapt St Philip's, Birmingham, 21 Mar 1798; m. 7 Jul 1804 Saint Philip's, Birmingham, Joshua Scholefield (b. Sheffield, 1744), who was first M.P. (Liberal) for Birmingham after the Reform Bill, 1832–44 and a Chartist; also merchant, banker and manufacturer, of Edgbaston Grove. He entered into partnership with his father-in-law, Clement, trading as Joshua Scholefield & Sons in 1831, taking over No. 1 Old Square, and subsequently when John Goodman (a connection of the Cotterills, who had m. 2nd 1824 Mary Anne, dau. of the above-mentioned Thomas Warner) entered the partnership in 1842, as Scholefield, Goodman, & Sons (the partnership was dissolved 31 Dec 1912). He m. 2nd his deceased wife's sister, Maria Cotterill (see below; by whom he had further issue), and m. 3rd Mary Anne Swaine (b. *c.* 1781; d. 18 Apr 1860) and d. aged nearly 100 Edgbaston 4 Jul 1844, when his will was sworn at £25,000.⁵
 - Mary Scholefield d. Edgbaston, 23 April, 1823,⁶ having had:
 - C1. Clement Cotterill Scholefield, merchant, b. 7 Mar 1805; bapt 10 Feb 1809, Cathedral St Peter, Sheffield; partner in firm of Joshua Scholefield & Sons; J.D. Goodman was apprenticed to him; d. King's Norton, 21 July 1853 (death announcement, *The Morning Chronicle*, Monday, July 25, 1853; Issue 27015); will in National Archives, proved 8 Dec 1853 (PROB 11/2183).
 - C2. William Scholefield, politician; high bailiff of the court leet of Birmingham 1837; first Mayor of Birmingham after incorporation of the borough in 1838, and Liberal (Radical) M.P. for Birmingham 1847–67; partner in firm of Joshua Scholefield & Sons; published Correspondence between Wm. Scholefield, Esq., M.P., and Mr. J. B. Hebbert, respecting the Birmingham-Radical-Freehold Land Society, and the late election for North Warwick, portrait bust (1868) by Peter Hollins in Birmingham Museum and Art Gallery; b. The Old Square, Birmingham, 22 Aug 1809, bapt. Saint Philip's, Birmingham, 27 May 1811; m. Jane Matilda Miller (d. 1843); and he d. 9 Jul 1867, having had with other issue:
 - D1. William Cotterill Scholefield, b. before 1830; Cornet 12th Light Dragoon Guards, 1854; m. Mary Grace Harwood (b. 1838; she m. 2nd John Green Hall, of Canterbury, 14 Jan 1867⁸), and d. before 1867, leaving a son and dau.
 - D2. Eliza Scholefield, b. 31 May 1832; m. George Frederick Meredith (b. c. 1830; d. 1896), and left a dau.
 - D3. Maria Scholefield, b. 11 Oct 1833; d. before 1867.
 - D4. Rev. Clement Cotterill Scholefield, b. Edgbaston, 22 Jun 1839; bapt 3 Oct 1839, St Philip's, Birmingham; educ St John's College, Cambridge; composer and hymnographer; ordained priest 1869; Conduct of Eton College, 1881; author of 'The Day thou gavest, Lord' and *Church Hymns with Tunes*; d. unm. 10 Sept 1904, Frith Hall, Godalming, Surrey.
 - C3. Joshua Scholefield, b. 3 May, bapt. 27 May 1811, St Philip's, Birmingham; m. Edgbaston, 10 Oct 1866, Susan Corbett (b. 28 May 1811; d. 6 Jan 1899); he d. 16 Jun 1864 (both bur. Ryde, Isle of Wight), having had:

⁵ R.W. Davis, 'Scholefield, Joshua (1774/5–1844)', Oxford Dictionary of National Biography, 2004. An account of his life is given in George Jacob Holyoake, Sixty Years of an Agitator's Life, 1892. For death see Gentleman's Magazine, Dec. 1844 and Birmingham Journal, 1846.

⁶ Warwick and Warwickshire General Advertiser

⁷ Samuel Timmins, 'Scholefield, William (1809–1867)', rev. Matthew Lee, Oxford Dictionary of National Biography, Oxford, 2004; obituaries in Birmingham Post and Gazette, 10 Jul 1867; Gentleman's Magazine, 1867, 2, 262.

⁸ Gentleman's Magazine, 1867, 378

- D1. Vincent Cotterill Scholefield, Lt RN; of Cwmcarvan, Monmouth; b. Birmingham, 9 Oct 1840; bapt Smethwick, Staffs, 2 Mar 1841; m. Annie Sabina Aston (b. c. 1842; d. 9 Jul 1921; bur. Ryde) (whose brother George Lyttleton Aston m. Sarah Chippindale), and he d. Wood Green, London, 4 Jan 1911 (bur. Ryde), having had
 - E1. Ernest Norman M. Scholefield, b. Monmouth, Q4 1872; d.s.p. Warwick, Q1 1885.
 - E2. Florence Mary Scholefield, b. Monmouth, Q3 1876; m. Isle of Wight, Q3 1898, Harold Gascoigne Nutt (b. Oakham, Q1 1864), and had 1 son and 2 daus.
- D2. Rev. Stuart Clement Scholefield, b. Birmingham, 1842; educ. Worcester Coll., Oxford; m. Helen Ann Coleman Gilbert (b. *c.* 1845); curate living at Netherton House, Faccombe, Hants, 1881; emigrated to New Westminster, British Columbia, 1887, later settled at Esquimalt, BC, and d. 1894, leaving with other issue (Helen, Hilda, Kenneth, Etheldreda, Emengarde, Oswyn, Erkenwalde, Vivian Ermyntrude):
 - E1. Stuart Wilfred Iralyn Scholefield, bapt Ryde, Isle of Wight, 17 Jan 1869.
 - E2. Harold Edward Gilbert Notham Scholefield, b. Ryde, Isle of Wight, 4 Jan 1871; m. and settled Canada; d. March 15, 1943.
 - E3. Hubert Erik Stuart Scholefield, b. 19 Nov 1872; d. 10 Jun 1902 (bur. Ryde, Isle of Wight).
 - E4. Ethelbert Olaf Stuart Scholefield, of Scholefield House, Victoria, BC; b. Ryde, c. 1876; Provincial librarian of BC and author of *A History of British Colombia* (1912), etc.; m. Lillie (?Lily) and d. 1919, aged 41, leaving 4 sons.
- D3. Charles Joshua Scholefield, b. 17 May 1843; m. Mary Jane Greenhow (b. c. 1834; d. 9 May 1897), and d. 5 Feb 1905.
- C4. Thomas Scholefield, b. 15 Oct, d. 8 Dec, 1812.
- C5. Maria Scholefield, b. 4 Dec 1813.
- C6. Thomas Cotterill Scholefield, b. 4 May 1815; bapt St Philip's, Birmingham, 6 May 1817; d. 10 Mar 1840; 'gentleman of Edgbaston', will proved 30 Aug 1841, in National Archives (PROB 11/1950).
- C7. Edward Cotterill Scholefield, b. 31 Jan, d. 27 Mar, 1817.
- C8. John Scholefield, b. 8 Nov 1820; m. Oct 1845, Caroline Sophia (b. c. 1826; d. 24 Aug 1848), eldest daughter of James Shaw, of Park Grove, Edgbaston, and had:
 - E1. Emily Scholefield, b. 1846; m. John Fisher (b. c. 1834); and d. 26 Mar 1887, leaving 3 sons.
- B8. Maria Cotterill, m. c. 1824 her deceased sister's husband, Joshua Scholefield (see above), and by him had:
 - C1. Edward Cotterill Scholefield, b. 27 Oct 1825, bapt. St Philip's, Birmingham, 20 Jun 1829; m. Isabella Deborah Young (b. c. 1820), and d.s.p. 1 Nov 1859.
 - C2. Cotterill Scholefield, b. Edgbaston, Warwicks, 19 May 1829; m. Clementina Therese Windeler (b. London *c.* 1831; d. Battle, Sussex, Q4 1905); living at 2 Cranley Gdns, Middlesex, with 7 servants on dividends in 1881; and d. Kensington, Q1 1898, having had:
 - D1. Cotterill Scholefield, b. London, c. 1856; student architect in 1881; m. Mary Aubrey Coker, and d. Farnham, O2 1925.
 - D2. Ernest Edward Scholefield, b. at Ankerwycke House, Wraysbury, Bucks, 16 Mar 1863; m. Mary Olive Perks, and d. 16 Apr 1919, leaving issue 1 son and 1 dau.
 - D3. Edith Therese Scholefield, b. Wraysbury, 1857; m. Kensington, Q3 1883, Alfred Harry Parr Ewer (b. 1857), and had 2 daus, Evelyn Gabrielle and Frances Joan.
 - D4. Florence Emily Scholefield, b. Wraysbury, c. 1858, presented at Court with sister Edith in 1877; m. Kensington, Q2 1888, James Gould Coker (b. c. 1858; d. 6 Apr 1896); and d. 5 May 1935.
 - D5. Mildred Agnes, b. Wraysbury, c. 1861, and m. Kensington, Q3 1882, Charles James Gregson Ellis (b. c. 1854; d. 25 Dec 1899), and had 2 sons and 1 dau.
 - D6. Claude Cotterill Scholefield, b. 1869; d. 1899.

-

⁹ The Times, Monday, 27 Oct, 1845; pg. 9; Issue 19065; col A. Marriage announcement: "John, fifth son of the late Joshua Scholefield, Esq., M.P., to Caroline Sophia, eldest daughter of James Shaw, Esq., Park-grove, Edgbaston".

B5. The above-mentioned **Thomas Cotterill**, American merchant, tea broker and philanthropist, of Camden St., Birmingham, and 17 Richmond Road, Islington, Middlesex; 'gentleman' living at 9 Great Stanhope St., Bath, 1826; merchant in firm of Clement Cotterill & Sons, who directed the New York business; living (aged 68) at 17 Richmond Rd, Islington, census 1851.

He was bapt St John, Deritend and Bordesley, Warwick, 10 Apr 1780, and had by **Charlotte Parsons** a natural son and daughter, who follow. She was b. Bath *c.* 1801; living at 18 Canonbury Park North, Islington, ¹⁰ 1861, aged 59; ? and as a widow, born Bath, house proprietor, lodging with Henry Cook, Inspector of Police, at 2 Brunswick Street, Bath, in 1861, aged 61; and d. Islington, Q3, 1863.

Thomas Cotterill d. 17 Richmond Rd, Islington, 12 Aug 1860 (*The Times*, 14 Aug 1860, p. 1). His will dated 12 Apr 1856, proved 12 Sept 1860, gave rise to a bill in Chancery reported 1863, 11 and was resworn at the Stamp Office, Apr 1870.

He left 'very large property of upwards of one million and a half sterling in value': 12

A Millionaire.—The personality of the late Mr. Thomas Cotterill, of Birmingham, has been sworn under £1,100,000. This immense mass of acquired wealth he has bequeathed among the different members of his family, with the exception of some legacies and annuities to his executors and trustees, personal friends and others, and of charitable bequests to the amount of £5000, which he has left to various institutions in Birmingham, and a sum of £2000 to the Chancellor of the Exchequer towards the extinction of the national debt. The deceased was eightyone years old. (Moreton Bay Courier of New South Wales, 29 November 1860)

C1. William Cotterill, tea broker, of Tongswood Mansion, Hawkhurst, Kent (formerly Tongs;? he purchased estate *c.* 1868 for £8,750, extended the house in 1874; and sold? 1892 to the Misses Goldsmid, of Portman Square; today, St Ronan's School);¹³ apptd executor of his father's will under sixth codicil of 6 July 1860, then as tea broker of 14 Mincing Lane; 'living on funds' at Norbiton Park, Kingston-on-Thames, Surrey, census 1861; 'retired tea broker', census 1881; resident at 14 Russell Road, Kensington, census 1901. Resident in Gateacre, Liverpool, following his marriage, where working for a Mr Turbutt, then at St Paul's Road, Canonbury, where daughter Nellie was born and 2nd son Thomas Clement died (ex inf WCC, family letter from AWC to E Scrivener).

He was bapt. Walcot, Bath, Somerset, 30 July 1826; living (with his mother known as 'the old lady' in Richmond Rd) in parish of St Mary's, Islington, at the time of his marriage as 'tea salesman' at St James's, Westminster, 15 Jul 1852, to Mary Anne (b. London, 17 Apr 1831 and bapt St Mary, Marylebone, 30 Jun 1831; d. 14 Russell Road, Kensington, 1 May 1908), dau. of Henry Stapledon (b. Bideford, Devon, 1800; d. *c.* 1837), who m. St James's, Westminster, 29 May 1827, Sarah Gibbon (b. 26 Nov 1807; d. St James's, Westminster, Q2 1852), dau. of Daniel Gibbon (b. Roxwell, Essex, 1785; m. 27 Jun 1805 at Saint Martin-in-the-Fields, Westminster; d. Kensington, 1851) by Sarah Hobson.

William Cotterill d. at Trevor Lodge, Oakhill Rd., Surbiton, Surrey, 21 Mar 1898, aged 71, having had:

- D1. Ernest William Cotterill, b. Gateacre, Liverpool, Lancashire, Q3 1854; occurs as a brewer of Westend Brewery, Birmingham, at the time of his marriage; aged 27, as a brewer, staying in house of his brother-in-law, G.H. Neame, at St David's, Beckenham, Kent (Census, 1881); as a wine merchant, of Carshalton Road, Sutton, 1891; m. St James's Church, Tunbridge Wells, Kent, Q3 1881, Roberta Catherine Ann Tooth (b. Cranbrook, Kent, 19 Nov 1852; d. Steyning RD, Sussex [probably Hove], Q4 1900, aged 46), fifth daughter of Robert Tooth, JP, merchant, of Swifts Park, Cranbrook, Kent, by his 2nd wife (see Lucas-Tooth, baronets, of Swifts) (another dau married Christopher Nevile, of Thorney, Notts, see *sub* Mander). He d. London nursing home 10 Jun 1915 (will pr. at just £65), having had:
 - E1. Dorothy May Cotterill, b. Solihull RD, Worcestershire, Q2 1882; visiting O'Neill in Kensington, 1901.
 - E2. Hugh Stapledon Cotterill, major, MC, of Tenby, Pembrokeshire; b. 5 Beaumont Crescent, West Kensington, Middlesex, 6 Apr 1885; bapt Hawkhurst 12 Jun 1885; at school in Tiverton, Devon, 1901; m. Richmond, Q1 1916, Florence Marjorie Buckle (who was representative of the National Council of Women of Australia at the funeral in Canada of Ishbel, Marchioness of Aberdeen and Tremair, in 1939¹⁴), and had:
 - F1. Alexandra Cotterill, b. 1917; m. Clough.
 - F2. (Hugh) Anthony Stapledon Cotterill, b. 4 Apr 1919; capt 13th Frontier Force Rifles, k. Burma 7 March 1942, aged 22 (roll of honour Rangoon Memorial); d. unm.
 - E3. Paul Cotterill, b. 1923; m. and had one son, David Cotterill, living 2010.

¹⁰ 'During the 1840s Canonbury Park North and South were laid out with semi-detached villas, whose gardens on the south side stretched to the New River' (A History of the County of Middlesex: Volume 8: Islington and Stoke Newington parishes [1985], pp. 19-20).

¹¹ Law Journal, vol. 32, 629–33, and Law Times Reports of Mar to Sept 1863, p. 487ff.

¹² The Medical Times and Gazette (August 25 1860, p. 199) refers to benefactions of Thomas Cotterell, Esq., 'a Birmingham millionaire'.

¹³ At 1881 census, in addition to the family there was one governess, a butler, footman, cook, kitchen maid and three housemaids.

¹⁴ She was wife of the Governor-General of Canada.

- E4. Patricia Cotterill, b. c. 1925.
- E3. Godfrey Ernest N. Cotterill, b.? Cranbrook (but registered in Fulham RD), Q1 1888; emigrated to Canada, and had one son,? David, and a dau.
- D2. Katherine Mary Cotterill, b. Islington, Middlesex, Q3 1855; d. Shanklin, Isle of Wight, 3 Jun 1861, aged 6 (? buried Shanklin).
- D3. Thomas Clement Cotterill, b. Islington, 1856; d. Richmond Rd., Islington, Q1 1858.
- D4. Annie Ellen ['Nellie' or 'Nell'] Cotterill, b. [St Paul's Rd., Canonbury], Islington, Middlesex, Q3 1858; m. Hawkhurst 15 Jul 1880, George Harding Neame, of Grange Lodge, Upper Norwood, and d. 6 Aug 1944, regd Surrey North West RD (bur. ?Putney Vale 11 Aug), aged 83, leaving (with other issue):
 - E1. Monica Claire Cotterill Neame, who m. 29 Apr 1913, Sir Charles Arthur Mander, 2nd Bt, of Kilsall Hall, Salop. (See *sub* Mander.)
- D5. Harry Gordon Cotterill, Lt-Col., b. Islington, 13 Nov 1860; educ. Marlborough and ?RMC Sandhurst; commissioned Royal Marine Light Infantry 1880; served Egyptian war 1882, 'being present at the occupation of Port Said and the actions at Tel-el-Mahuta, Mahsaneh, and Kassassin, receiving the medal and the Khedive's Star'; major 1897; occurs 1901 census as a major, stationed in the Royal Naval Barracks at Devonport; lieut-col. 1906; d. 'suddenly' at Chatham 16 Dec 1907 (*The Times*, 19 Dec 1907).
- D6. Edith Mary Cotterill, b. Norbiton Park, Kingston-on-Thames, Surrey, Q3 1862; occurs census 1881; m. Hawkhurst 23 Oct 1889, her first cousin, Arthur William Chippindale, of St Leonards-on-Sea in 1908 (b. Camberwell, Surrey, Q1 1862; d. Tonbridge, Q3 1931) (son of William Chippendale, of Reigate, master cooper, see sub Stapledon below), by Sarah Stapledon (see sub Stapledon, below); and d. regd St George's, Hanover Square, Q4 1922, having had:
 - E.1 Francis William Cotterill Chippindale, born Eastbourne, Sussex, Q3 1891; m. Wandsworth, Q3 1925 Pain.
- D7. Richard Stanley Cotterill, capt. 1st Battalion West India Regiment; b. Norbiton Park, Surrey, Q4 1864 (census, 1881); educ. Harrow; m. Kensington RD Q4 1889, Mary Fiddes Laing, 2nd dau. of James Robert Laing, of Earls Court Square (who m. 2nd Malcolm Percy E. Lonsdale, 2nd Royal Dublin Fusiliers, eldest son of William Lonsdale, of Hutton Roof, Eastbourne [marriage appears twice in the GRO index: once in Westminster RD in Q3 1895 and once in Kensington RD in Q1 1896]). Richard Cotterill d. 'of Coast fever contracted in the last expedition against the Sofas in Africa' (*The Times*, 4 Feb 1896)) in Eastbourne RD, Sussex, 21 Dec 1894, aged 30.
- D8. Mabel Lucy Cotterill, b. Surbiton, Surrey, Q4 1866 (census 1881); m. Hawkhurst 5 [or 9] Apr 1891 John Callaway (b. Canterbury Q3 1862), solicitor, of Warminster Road, Westbury, Wiltshire; living Westbury, census 1909; and she d. Uckfield, Sussex, Q3 1931, having had:
 - E1. Phyllis Mary Callaway, b. Cranbrook, Kent Q1 1892.
 - E2. Cicely Joan Callaway, b. Q2 1893.
- D9. Clement Morton Louden Cotterill, stockbroker, of Warley Mount, Brentwood, Essex (1901 census); b. Hawkhurst, bapt 9 Jul 1868; educ. Barham House, Hastings 1881 and Harrow; m. Q1 1900 Ida Neame (b. 14 Apr 1874), dau of Percy Beale Neame, of Woodlands, Selling (b. 1 Aug 1836; who formed the partnership of Shepherd Neame, brewers, 1864, and was elder brother of George Friday Neame, who was himself grandfather to Monica Neame: see *sub* Neame), and he d. 2 Apr 1935, at 35 Tweedy Rd., Bromley, Kent, having had:
 - E1. Elsie Cotterill, b. 1902.
 - E2. Doris Cotterill, b. 1905.
 - E3. Paisy or Nancy Hilary Cotterill, b. 1907.
 - E4. Violet Cotterill, b. 1909.
 - E5. Barbara Mary Cotterill, b. 14 May 1911 at Galton Rd., Westcliffe.
- D10. Marguerite Violet ['Daisy'] Cotterill, b. Hawkhurst Q2 1870; m. Dec. 1900 Maj-General Sir Felix Fordati Ready, GBE, KCB, CSI, CMG, DSO (b. 2 Aug 1872; d. 194[4]), son of Col John Tobin Ready, JP, of Ellerslie, Hawkhurst, Kent; he was educ. Wellington; commissioned Royal Berks Regt 1891; served Nile Expedition, Battle of Khartoum, South African war; resident in S. Africa

1907;¹⁵Adjutant-General Mesopotamia WWI; GOC N. Ireland District 1926–; res. Newtownards. She was living as widow in Highgate 1961, with one dau. (Kelly's *Directory*).

- C2. Caroline Cotterill, b. 25 & 26 Great Stanhope Street, Bath, Somerset, c. 1822; m. Bath Q4 1844 John Dunstan Skinner (b. Rochester, Kent, c. 1826; banker's clerk 1851; living Cardiff, 1871; d. Newport, Monmouthshire Q1 1893, aged 67); she was living (aged 20) with Sarah Parsons (?her grandmother, aged 80, ?Lodging House Keeper, not born in Somerset) in 1841; living 14 Upper Holloway Rd., Islington, 1851; living 12 Springfield Place, Bath, 1871; separated, living on funds at ?Shurn[h]old Lodge Ho., Shaw Melksham, Wilts, 1881; d. Meksham RD, Wiltshire, 2Q 1890, aged 69, leaving:
 - D1. Joseph Tudor Skinner, b. Plymouth, Devonshire, Q3 1845; tea broker's salesman, 1871; m. Eastry, Kent, 1893.
 - D2. Henry Dunstan Skinner, banker's clerk, 1871; tobacconist of Luton, Beds, 1891; b. New Hoxton, Middlesex, Q1 1849; m. 1st Bath 1873 ?Annie Bromley Bell (d. 1875, aged 25); m. 2nd Edmonton, Middlesex, 1884, Eleanor Welch; and by his first wife left two sons: E1. Thomas Henry Skinner.
 - E2. William Skinner, b. Finsbury Park, Islington.
 - D3. Samuel John Skinner, b. Islington, Q1 1853; farm student in 1871; living Trowbridge, 1891; m. Bath 1871 Ann Maria Parker (b. Bristol): [?d. Cirencester, Q4 1924] and had:
 - E1. Tudor Lamprey Skinner, b. Melksham, 1892 (photograph by Culverhouse of Trowbridge in Manchester Records Office, Gwyer family, 1427/108, dated Apr/11 94).
 - D4. Charles James Skinner, b. Islington, Q1 1855; civil servant living with his mother at Melksham aged 26 in 1881.

GIBBON

of Roxwell, Essex

DANIEL GIBBON I, gentleman, of Willingdale Doe, Roxwell, Essex; headmaster of Roxwell Academy Boys' Boarding School (which he founded 1758) for 48 years (*Gentlemen's Magazine* 1818); witness to the will of Samuel Fordham, of Spurrier's Farm, 1794; entered in a poll for a knight of the shire, 1810; suffered from gout (Trewman's *Exeter Flying Post*, 23 Apr 1800); m. at Roxwell, Essex, 9 Mar 1778 [IGI; Boyd's Index] **Anne Perry** (d. 1806); and d. e. 24 Sept 1818 (will in Essex Records Office: D/APw W3/6; death notice in *Monthly Magazine*, and *Chelmsford Journal*, dated 25 Sept), having had:

- B1. Elizabeth Ann Gibbon, bapt. Roxwell, 10 March 1781; bur. Roxwell 6 Aug 1786 (Roxwell register).
- B2. Hannah Gibbon, bapt. Roxwell, 10 July 1784; bur. 3 Dec 1786 (Roxwell register).
- ·B3. **Daniel Gibbon II**, bapt. Roxwell 10 Dec 1785, who follows.
- ·B4. John Gibbon, bapt. Roxwell, c. 8 Feb 1788; he d. 'after an illness of nearly four years' in his 38th year (Essex, Cambridge and Ely Intelligencer, 9 Mar 1825).
- B5. William Gibbon, of Roxwell, Essex; bapt. Roxwell 10 April 1790; continued as master at Roxwell Academy in succession to his father (*Times*, 21 Oct 1818); entered into partnership with his brother Daniel; m. Roxwell 1810, Ann Perry (will of 28 Nov 1836, in Essex Record Office: D/APw W3/53); d. c. 1835 (will dated 7 Dec 1832, pr. London 8 May 1835), having had: C1. Ann Gibbon, bapt. 15 Nov 1810; bur. 9 Feb 1812.
- B3. **Daniel Gibbon II**, hosier and glover to the King (before 1829 with brother William Gibbon), of 19 Coventry St., Haymarket, Middlesex, 1808–19; trading at 31 Sackville Street, 1831–3; insolvent 10 Dec 1833 (*The Times*); bapt Roxwell, Essex, 10 Dec 1785; married St. Martin's-in-the-Fields, Westminster, 27 Jun 1805, **Sarah Hobson** (b. Welshpool, Montgomeryshire [Powys], c. 1779; d. c. 1852); and d. at 19 Coventry St., 17 Jan 1851 (will proved London, 3 Feb 1851, resident Coventry St.), leaving 8 children, all born St James's, Westminster:
- C1. Daniel Gibbon III, hosier, taking over his father's business in 19 Coventry St.; b. 21 Mar 1806; bapt St James's, Westminster, 20 Apr 1806; m. Hannah Brown (hosier living at 19 Coventry St., employing 9 men 1861 census; living at Margate 1871 census); d. 1856 (will in National Archives dated 21 Oct 1852, pr. 21 Oct 1856), and had with other issue:
 - D1. Anne Eliza Gibbon, m. at St James's, 8 Dec 1858 (Morning Chronicle, 13 Dec 1858) Thomas Partington Scrivener (b. St Clement Danes, Westminster, c. 1834; d. Kingston-on-Thames Q1 1900), chartered accountant, of Norfolk St., Strand, and of 9 Fleet St., who was commissioned

-

¹⁵ The Anglo-African Who's Who and Biographical Sketchbook, 1907

- Lt, Queen's (Westminster) Rifle Volunteer Corps, July 1860; living Kingston-on-Thames 1871 and 1881; ? and had:
- E1. Harry Stanley Scrivener, b. 1865; barrister-at-law; d. 1938.
- E2. Beatrice Muriel Scrivener, b. 1874.
- C2. **Sarah Gibbon**, b. 26 Nov 1807; bapt St James's, Westminster, 3 Jan 1808; m. St James's, Westminster, 29 May 1827, **Henry Stapledon** (b. Bideford, Devon, 1800; d. c. 1837); and d. St James's, Westminster, Q2 1852), having had:
 - D1. **Mary Anne Stapledon**, b. 32 Park Terrace, Regent's Park, London, 17 Apr 1831 and bapt St Mary, Marylebone, 30 Jun 1831; living with her grandmother Sarah 1851 census; m. **William Cotterill**, of Tongswood, Kent, and d. 14 Russell Road, Kensington, 1 May 1908. For issue, see *sub* Cotterill.
- C3. Mary Gibbon, b. 17 Dec 1810; bapt Godmanchester, Huntingdonshire, 18 Aug 1811; m. St James's, Piccadilly, 27 Apr 1831 William Joseph Cooper, tailor, of 29 Sackville St., in partnership with Michael Pate to 10 Apr 1824 (*London Gazette*); and later of Rose Cottage, St John, Hampstead, Middlesex; coexecutor to his father-in-law Daniel Gibbon II; and had (all bapt. St James's, Piccadilly, Westminster):
 - D1. Mary Ann Cooper, b. 26 May 1832.
 - D2. William Joseph Cooper, b. 18 Jun 1833; bapt. 9 July 1833.
 - D3. Emily Cooper, b. 23 August 1834.
 - D4. Amy Cooper, b. 12 March 1836.
 - D5. Arthur Gibbon Cooper, b. 7 Sept 1837.
 - D6. Harry Cooper, b. 13 Nov, 1838.
 - D7. Charles Henry Cooper, b. 1841; had:
 - E1. Reginald Boyd Cooper; ?succeeded his father in the Boyd Cooper uniform tailoring business. E2. Ransome Wallace Cooper.
- C4. Ann Gibbon, b. 20 Apr 1812; bapt Godmanchester, 14 May 1812.
- C5. John Gibbon, b. 29 Jul 1814; bapt Westminstser, 24 Aug 1814.
- C6. Emma Gibbon, b. 4 May 1817.
- C7. William Gibbon, b. 28 Jun 1819.
- C8. Eliza Gibbon, b. 19 Oct 1820; m. 1st 23 March 1839 (div. 1858) Henry Egg, gunmaker with Charles & Henry Egg of 1 Piccadilly, London, and had:
 - D1. Henrietta Egg, b. 1840 St James's; m. John O'Neill; she was visiting her cousin Mary Ann Cotterill at 14 Russell Rd., Kensington on the night of the 1901 census.
 - D2. Eliza Egg, b. 1841; died St James's 1849.
 - D3. Henry William Egg, b. 1845, who succeeded in the gunmaker's business 1869-80.
 - Eliza Egg m. 2nd 1865 George Pate Cooper (?brother of William Joseph Cooper, her brother in law; formerly husband of Mary Chisholm), and by him had:
 - D4. George Jarvis Cooper,
 - D5. Arthur Jarvis Cooper,
 - D6.-8. Frederick William and Florence Cooper.

PEDIGREE OF STAPLEDON of Buckland Brewer, Devon

The Stapledons occur as yeomen and small landowners settled at Buckland Brewer, near Bideford, North Devon, in the sixteenth century. Family tradition claimed their descent from the family of William and Mabel Stapledon, whose sons were Walter de Stapledon, Bishop of Exeter, Lord High Treasurer of England and founder of Exeter College, Oxford (b. Annery, Monkleigh, near Bideford, N. Devon, 1261; lynched by the citizens of London in Cheapside, 1326), and Sir Richard Stapledon, of Stapledon, in the parish of Cookbury, near Holsworthy, a judge of the King's bench. 16

- A1. **Thomas Stapledon**, of Buckland Brewer, yeoman; bapt. Buckland Brewer, c. 1593; m. **Mary Blanchard**, born there, c. 1594 (?dau. of Michaelis Blanchard, b. Buckland Monachorum, S. Devon, 1571), and had:
 - B1. John Stapledon, bapt. Buckland Brewer, 4 Feb 1617; d. 17 Apr 1655, and had:
 - C1. Joan, of High Bray, spinster, mentioned in deed of 1695 (Devon RO: 48/30/12).
 - C1. Cheston, m. Hugh Tucker, yeoman (deed, Devon RO: 48/30/7a), and had a son, John.
 - B2. **William Stapledon**, bapt. Buckland Brewer, 28 Feb 1618/19; m. 1658, **Christian**, and d. Buckland Brewer, 27 Jun 1572, having had:
 - C1. John Stapledon, bapt. Buckland Brewer, Mar 1659; m. there 4 Mar 1681, Mary Snow, and had:
 - D1. **John Stapledon**, bapt. Buckland Brewer, 28 Jan 1685; m. there 18 Oct 1722, **Margaret Caddy** (b. 1686; will dated 1753 in Devon RO), eldest dau. of **John Caddy**¹⁷ (b. 1657; d. 1729), of Buckland Brewer, by his wife **Catherine Turner** (d. 1750); and d. 1749 (inventory of goods, Z16/1/14/28), having had (with a daughter Margaret, who m. Richard Pasmore):
 - E1. John Stapledon, bapt. Buckland Brewer, 7 Nov 1723.
 - E2. Thomas Stapledon (third son), bapt. Buckland Brewer, 29 June 1732; his mother's executor and residuary legatee.
 - E2. **William Stapledon**, bapt. Buckland Brewer, 4 Nov 1726; m. Buckland Brewer, 13 Jan 1753, **Elizabeth Talamy** (bapt. Feb 1726), dau. of **John Tallamy** (b. Buckland Brewer 1702), by his wife (m. 7 May 1726), **Elizabeth** (b. 1700), dau. of the aforesaid John **Caddy** and **Catherine Turner**. William and Elizabeth had issue:
 - F1. William Stapledon, bapt. Buckland Brewer, 18 Jan 1759; m. Buckland Brewer, 24 Apr 1803, Betty (b. Exeter, 25 May 1781), dau of Bartholomew Fuller by his wife Elizabeth Lashbrooke, and had:
 - G1. William Stapledon, bapt. Buckland Brewer, 19 Nov 1812; m. Buckland Brewer, 27 Mar 1833, Mary Short.
 - F2. **Thomas Stapledon**, ?master HM Navy (1808); bapt. Buckland Brewer, 6 Jul 1761; ?m. 1st Bideford, Devon, 10 May 1782, Jane Burden; and had:
 - G1. John Stapledon, ¹⁸ of Stone, b. Bideford, 31 Aug 1785; m. Jane Burden, and d. 1829 (will 28 Nov 1829 in National Archives: PROB 11/763), having had: H1. Elizabeth.
 - H2. Jane.

H3. Mary, living 1871 census and 1873 (London Gazette) at Stone Farm, Sutcombe, Bideford.

G2. ? James Stapledon, bapt Bideford, 19 Mar 1794.

Thomas Stapledon ?m. 2nd Buckland Brewer, 21 Apr 1796, Elizabeth Squire; he m. 3rd Bideford, 27 Sept 1798, **Ann Ward**, and d. 1810 (his will dated 12 Jan 1810 proved 1810 bequeathed property, including Stone Farm, Bideford, to his sons William, Henry and Richard), by his third wife leaving:

¹⁶ Tombs of Walter and Richard Stapledon are in Exeter Cathedral. That attributed as Richard's (c. 1326) has effigy in ogee-arched recess with cusped and crocketed canopy.

¹⁷ John Caddy, of Buckland Brewer, swears an oath Sept 1723 (Devon Archives: QS17/2/2/9A). The Caddy family of Buckton Brewer occur from about 1470 around the parishes of Kilkhampton, Cornwall, and Parkham, Devon. They were settled at Bowden, Parkham (about one mile north of Buckland Brewer). Christopher Caddy (1540–1600) m. Margaret (d. 1602) and had with other issue Gabriel (d. 1654), who m. and had (with other issue) Andrew (b. Parkham, 1601; d. 167-), who m 2nd (1655) Joane Boteler, and by her had this John Caddy.

¹⁸ A John Stapledon, who m. Jane, d. aged over 90 years old, leaving the last of the Stapledon properties to his nephews and nieces.

- G1. William Stapledon, bapt. Bideford, Devon, 1 May 1799; ? m. Oxford, Mary Moxey Knight, and d. East London Q1 1848, having had:
 - H1. William Stapledon, b. Buckland Brewer, 1834.
 - H2. James Stapledon, m. Mary Jane (who m. 2nd John Mill, of Port House), and by her had:
 - I1. William Fry Stapledon, emigrated to Australia 1880s.
 - I2. James Stapledon, emigrated to Australia 1880s.
- G2. Henry Stapledon, fishmonger, of 32 Park Terrace, Regent's Park 1829–31; bankrupt Nov 1832 (*London Gazette*); tailor of Regent St., London, 1837; then fishmonger/poulterer in Holborn and 36 The Marina, St Leonards, Hastings, Sussex. He was bapt. Bideford, Devon, 5 Dec 1800; m. St James's, Westminster, 29 May 1827, Sarah Gibbon (b. 26 Nov 1807; bapt. St James's, Westminster, 3 Jan 1808; d. Q2 1852), dau. of Daniel Gibbon, 19 hosier and glover 'to the King' (before 1829 with brother William Gibbon, of Roxwell, Essex), of 19 Coventry St., Haymarket, 1808–19; trading at 31 Sackville Street 1831; insolvent 10 Dec 1833 (*The Times*) (bapt Roxwell, Essex, 10 Dec 1785; m. St Martin in the Fields, 27 June 1805; d. 17 Jan 1851; will proved London, 3 Feb 1851, resident Coventry St.) by Sarah, neé

Henry Stapledon d. at St Leonards, c. Dec 1836, leaving:

- H1. Sarah Stapledon, b. 32 Park Terrace 3 Jun 1829; bapt St James's, Westminster, 1 July 1829; unm. dressmaker aged 21 living at 92 Coventry Street with her grandmother Sarah at 1851 census; m. St James's, Westminster, 3 Sept 1859, William Chippindale, of Reigate, son of William Chippindale, of Quarry Hill, Tunbridge; master cooper and stave merchant at Chippendale's Cooperage, 130 Bunhill Row, Shoreditch (business established by 1794); employing 80 men in 1871; partnership dissolved 1880 and business sold c. 1883; living on income from dividends in St Luke's, Middlesex, aged 58, 1881 (d. 15 Dec 1888, aged 65, The Times). Sarah was 'living on means' in Radnor Park West, Folkestone, 1901, and d. Cape Town, S. Africa, having had:
 - I.1 Arthur William Chippindale, of Borrans, Chobham; b. Camberwell, Surrey, Q1 1862; m. 1st Hawkhurst, Kent, 23 Oct 1889, his first cousin, Edith Mary Cotterill (b. Norbiton Park, Kingston-on-Thames, Surrey, Q3 1862), dau. of **William Cotterill**, of Tongswood, Kent (see *sub* Cotterill), by **Mary Anne Stapledon** (see below); he m. 2nd 1929 Leila Heathcote, and d. 1922, having had:
 - J.1 Francis ('Frank') William Clement Chippindale, born East-bourne, Sussex, Q3 1891; matric. Oxford; 2nd Lieut Oxford and Bucks Light Infantry Aug 1914 (*London Gazette*); m. 1925 Muriel Noble Pain (b. 1894), actress, and had:
 - K1. John Chippindale, living 2010.
 - I2. Edgar John Chippindale, of Flackley Ash, Peasmarsh, Rye, Sussex; bapt. St Giles, Camberwell, 1865; m. St Peter's, Eaton Sq., 24 Nov 1909 Mary Cassandra Hill (d. 10 Sept 1968), dau. of Capt Arthur Blundell George Sandys Hill (see Sandys, barony, and Downshire, marquesate), of co. Donegal, Rifle Brigade, by his wife Emily Helen Chenevix Trench (see Ashtown, barony), and great-granddaughter of Edward Austen Knight, brother of Jane Austen, the novelist; he d. 14 Sept 1937, having had:
 - J1. (William Arthur) Martin Chippindale, major Worcs Regiment; b. 16 Nov 1912; m. 10 Sept 1943 Margaret Ruth Ritchie (b. 13 Nov 1913), dau. of Charles Ritchie, 2nd baron Ritchie of Dundee, by Sarah Ruth Jennings, dau. of Louis Jennings, MP, and he d. 1988, leaving:
 - K1. Jean Margaret Chippindale, b. 14 July 1945.
 - K2. Philip John Chippindale, b. 5 Mar 1949; m. 1978 Sally, dau.

¹⁹ Daniel was the son of Daniel Gibbon, of Willingale Doe, Roxwell, Essex, schoolmaster, d. 1818 (will as 'gentleman' in Essex Records Office: D/APw W3/6) by (m. 1778) Ann Perry (will pr. 1836).

- of Maurice J. Ashworth, of Fairlight, Sussex.
- I3. Amy Chippindale, b. Camberwell, 1860; m. 1881 Charles Robert Rivington, JP, DL, of Castle Bank, Appleby, Westmoreland (b. 7 Dec 1846 and d. Appelby, Westmoreland, 22 Aug 1928), high sheriff 1908, FSA, solicitor of Fenchurch Bldgs, and clerk to the Stationers' Company; son of Charles Rivington by Emily Mylne; succeeded his kinswoman Ann Newell Hill as lord of the manor of Asby Winderwath; he was a widower at time of his marriage with 2 children²⁰ by Fanny Ann Campbell, of Adpar, Cardiganshire (d. 1875). She d. 25 Aug 1933, having by him had:
 - J1. Gerald Chippindale Rivington, captain Border Regt WWI, vice-chairman Publishers' Assn; Dep. Chairman of Governors of Harrow School; b. Chelsea, 13 Dec 1893; d. 2 Mar 1927.
 - J2. John Mylne Rivington, of Marble Hill, Asby Winderwath; heir to his father in all estates but Castle Bank; barrister Inner Temple 1922; b. Chelsea 24 Mar 1897; m. Windsor 21 Jan 1933 Betty Railton; and he d. 1972, leaving:
 - K1. Sarah Chippindale Rivington, b. 10 Jun 1936.
- 14. Francis Edward Chippindale, b. and d. Camberwell, 1869.
- H2. Mary Anne Stapledon, b. 32 Park Terrace, Regent's Park, London, 'in one of the houses overlooking Regent's Park, where my father had a shooting licence' (letter of sister Fanny), 17 Apr 1831; bapt St Mary, Marylebone, 30 Jun 1831; educ. Camberwell, 1841 census; unm. shopwoman aged 19 living at 92 Coventry Street with her grandmother Sarah at 1851 census; m. at St James's, Westminster, 15 July 1852, William Cotterill, of Tongswood, Hawkhurst, Kent, tea broker, and d. 14 Russell Road, Kensington, 1 May 1908, aged 77, having had (with other issue, for whom see sub Cotterill):
 - II. **Anne Ellen Cotterill**, b. Hawkhurst, Kent, 1859, who m. 1880 **George Harding Neame** (see *sub* Neame).
- H3. Fanny Stapledon, b. 19 Coventry St., 21 Oct 1833; bapt. St James's, Westminster, 22 Nov 1833; m. Saint James's, Westminster, 9 Oct 1858, Edward Joseph Hiley (b. c. 1832; d. 1918), commercial traveller, boot and shoe trade; bankrupt, Leeds, Apr 1866; glover and hosier, resident in Lincoln with three sons and a dau. at 1881 census; who d. 1920, having had:
 - Edward Arthur Hiley, engineer's clerk, b. Preston, Lancs, c. 1860, at 1881 census.
 - I2. William Henry Hiley, emigrated to South Africa; m. Anne and had: J1. Ralph Stapledon Hiley.
 - J2. Elsie, b. Cape Colony, 1900.
 - I3. Frank Stapledon Hiley, railway clerk, b. London, *ε*. 1863 (1881 census); m. Kittie; emigrated to Argentina, then Queensland.
 - I4. Herbert Roger Hiley, b. London, c. 1868.
 - I5. and I6. Two daus named Fanny, died young.
 - 17. Fanny M. C. Hiley, b. London, c. 1872.
- H4. Henry Stapledon Jr, b. 3 May 1837 (bapt. St James's, Westminster, 3 Jun 1837), five months after death of his father; resident London Orphan Asylum, Hackney, 1851 census; commissioned London Rifles; emigrated aboard *Peterborough* to Adelaide, South Australia, 1864, and settled there as a manager for the Bank of South Australia; he m. Sarah Hannah Lewis (b. Hackney 1848; d. 1934), and he d. Woodville, 1897, having had, 13 children, all born Australia:²¹
 - II. Sarah Stapledon, b. Mount Pleasant, South Australia, 11 Apr 1867.

²⁰ The second child, Florence Mary Hill, violinist and composer, succeeded to the Castle Bank estates on the death of her father, in accordance with a settlement made by Ann Newell Hill; she m. 1903, Sir Charles John Holmes, KVCO, FSA, etc., director of the National Gallery. (See Holmes [formerly Hill] of Castle Bank [Burke's *LG*, 1952 ed]).

²¹ Source for Australian descent: D. Cooke: http://www.redpathpittfamily.net (retrieved May 2009); with thanks for further information to Rosilyn Kay Russell (June 2009) and John Chippindale (Apr 2010).

- I2. Edith Mary Stapledon, b. Kent Town, South Australia, 3 Jan 1869; m. Woodville, South Australia, 14 Apr 1903, Alexander Elder Cooke (b. Port Caroline, South Australia; 10 Dec 1869; d. Kent Town, South Australia, 25 Feb 1957); and d. Fullarton, South Australia, 12 Jan 1958, having had:
 - J1. Edith Elder Cooke, b. Quorn, SA, 27 Jan 1904; d. 7 Dec 1978.
 - J2. Margaret Elder Cooke, b. Port Broughton, SA, 5 Feb 1905; d. 9 Oct 1981.
 - J3. Alan Elder Cooke, b. Port Broughton, SA, 18 Dec 1906; d. Normanville, 6 Apr 1920.
 - J4. Gordon Elder Cooke, b. Crystal Brooke, SA, 31 Dec 1909; m. Mitcham, SA, 15 Sept 1937 Lorna Beatrice Walker (b. Corryton, SA, 14 Jun 1917; d. Kingswood, 29 Aug 1997), dau of Albert Walker by Beatrice Warren; he d. Myrtle Bank, SA, 4 May 1988, leaving:
 - K1. James Alexander ('Lex') Elder Cooke, b. Barmera, SA, 18 Feb 1939; m. Barmera, 22 Jan 1976 Ingrid Eva von Kolpakow (b. 27 Jan 1947), and has:
 - L1. Alexander Gordon ('Doug') Cooke, b. Waikerie, SA, 12 Jul 1977.
 - L2. Michael James Cook, b. Waikerie, SA, 30 Sept 1978.
 - L3. Susan Jennifer Cooke, b. Port Lincoln, 16 Jan 1980.
 - L4. Victoria Jane Cooke, b. Port Lincoln, 9 Jan 1982.
 - K2. Helen Elder Cooke, b. Waikerie, 24 Nov 1940.
 - K3. Natalie Elder Cooke, b. Eastwood, 29 May 1945.
- 13. Henry Lewis Stapledon, b. Adelaide, South Australia, 30 Sep 1870.
- Francis Ernest Stapledon, b. Unley, South Australia, 3 Nov 1876; d. Woodville, South Australia, 26 Oct 1918.
- I5. William Cotterill Stapledon, b. Kensington, South Australia, 5 Jul
 1878; emigrated to South Africa 1901, where joined Cape Mounted
 Police and managed an asbestos mine; emigrated to Australia 1908;
 m. Port Adelaide, South Australia, 28 Apr 1909, Margaret Elizabeth
 Maud Stewart (b. Melbourne, Victoria, c. 1880; d. 16 Oct 1949);
 and d. Semaphore, South Australia, 12 Jul 1923, leaving:
 - J1. Marjorie Stewart Stapledon, b. Exeter, South Australia, 7 Apr 1910; d. 2000.
 - J2. Dorothy Margaret Stapledon, b., Semaphore, S. Australia, 12 Jun 1912; m. Largs Bay, S. Australia, 9 Feb 1935, John Charles Shaw (b. Sandwell, S. Australia, 7 Jan 1907); and d. 1992.
 - J3. Kathleen Mary ('Mollie') Stapledon, b. Exeter, South Australia, 10 Jul 1913; m. 1937 Allan Hay Russell (b. 1911; d. 1982); she d. 1998, leaving:
 - K1. Marilyn Christine Russell, b. 1938.
 - K2. Rosilyn Kay Russell, b. 1943.
 - J4. Albert William Lewis Stapledon, b. 4 Jun 1916, Exeter, South Australia; d. 1994.
- I6. John Newton Stapledon, b. Kensington, S. Australia, 8 Apr 1880.
- I7. Norman Chippindale Stapledon, twin to above, b. Kensington, South Australia, 8 Apr 1880.
- I8. Ida Winnifred Stapledon, b. Unley Park, South Australia, 24 Jul 1881; d. Unley Park, South Australia, 5 Dec 1881.
- I9. Alan Teasdel Stapledon, b. Unley Park, South Australia, 5 Feb 1884;
 m. St Cuthbert's Church, Prospect, South Australia, 18 Aug 1921,
 Ivy Adelaide Johnson (b. Summertown, South Australia, 10 Aug 1895; d. 22 Jan 1985); and he d. Woodville, South Australia, 26 Aug 1958, leaving:
 - J1. Bryce Teasdel Stapledon.
 - J2. Roger Johnson Stapledon.
 - J3. David Hiley Stapledon.

- 110. James Hiley Stapledon, b. Unley, South Australia, 27 Apr 1886; d. Hyde Park, South Australia, 3 Oct 1886.
- III. Gwenyth Isabel Stapledon, b. Adelaide, South Australia, 23 Nov 1888; d. Norwood, South Australia, 9 Jan 1968.
- I12. Marjorie Lilian Stapledon, b. Adelaide, South Australia, 1 Sep 1890;
 m. Woodville, South Australia, 20 Nov 1915, Wickham Compson
 Daw (b. Adelaide, South Australia, 11 Nov 1885; d. Toorak
 Gardens, South Australia, 19 Sep 1957); and she d. 30 Jul 1935,
 Adelaide, South Australia, leaving:
 - Jl. Edwin Stapledon Daw.
 - J2. Lindsay Compson Daw.
 - J3. John Howard Daw.
 - J4. Heather Isobel Daw.
- 113. Bessie Stapledon, b. Keswick, South Australia, 14 Mar 1892.
- G3. Richard Stapledon, bapt. Bideford, c. 27 Dec 1802; mentioned in his father's will.

Revised to 13 Sept 2010